English/Reading/Language Arts

Annual Review Meeting

Tuesday, January 24, 2012

The English/Reading/Language Arts Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, January 24, 2012 at the elementary school library.  Those in attendance were:

Jenny Acree, Jenny Allen, Kathy Brown, Keely Burks, Cathy Cope, Keri Deters, Gloria Dickey, Sara Frankie, Angie Funk, Jill Gibson, Diana Harmon, Cheryl Hasenauer, Deb Hohulin, Deanna Hunt, Stephanie Kallal, Justin Kean, Denise Kearfott, Gaye King, Erica Kostoff, Nancy Knittel, Paul Krogmeier, Mary Laughery, Staci Lindelof, Erin Nuss, Shawna Pondel, Sharon Pool, Judy Rutledge, Tammy Seneca, Kristin Stocking, Kristin Wilson, and Karisa Yeagel.  

Since Common Core Standards are to be implemented into the curriculum beginning next year for GCMS, the committee members were asked to respond to the following questions:

1) Concerning the Common Core Standards, what have you attempted to implement into   

     your curriculum to this point?  
2) What are you finding to be issues with implementation? 
3) What ideas to you have to help us with this process? 

The teachers presented their reports, and then discussion followed.

Kindergarten:  Stephanie Kallal, Kristin Wilson, Judy Rutledge

            Upon completion of the Common Core Workshop last fall, the kindergarten teachers met to determine how the Common Core gaps could be covered at their grade level.  They determined that the “fun topics” and supplements that the teachers utilize each day actually meet those standards for Common Core.  This includes Activboard use and extra supplements such as Haggerty that have helped with implementation.  Whole group instruction as well as journal writing are some methods that are used.  Knowing what the standards are have assisted the teachers in moving to the next step of determining how all Common Core standards will be covered.  

First Grade:  Keely Burks, Gloria Dickey


Common Core Standards have been reviewed during grade level meeting this year, though the team is finding it very difficult to accomplish much within their 30-minute timeframe.  The team has evaluated their new Common Core Curriculum to determine what the gaps are that will need to be addressed.  During the January 13, 2012 in-service, the first grade met with the second grade to discuss language and grammar needs.  The second grade utilizes a workbook, but the first grade does not.  Though the first grade does not currently have ILS objectives in this area, they still cover topics such as:  root words, suffixes, prefixes, word sorts, poetry, and journaling.  The first grade reported that perhaps they could utilize some of the second grade’s grammar resources.  
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The first grade stated that they need time to be able to meet with the special areas teachers in order to continue to locate the curriculum gaps and devise a plan for future implementation.  Time set aside to communicate with the second grade would be vital in getting the Common Core “off the ground”.  

Second Grade: Jenny Acree, Kristin Stocking

 
As a grade level the second grade has met and discussed the Common Core expectations. Kristin and Jenny have taken time to review the Common Core objectives that do not align to an ILS.  They have noted when, where, and how the standard is covered in the second grade.  The second grade was pleased to find that all standards are currently being covered except for one

The second grade teachers stated that currently, objectives are being covered but not for mastery.  They used the example of some of the grammar skills that they cover in their language workbooks.  We discussed that all Common Core Standards at a particular grade level are to be met with mastery.  This team also feels that there would be value in meeting with both the third and first grades to determine what is being covered, versus what is going to be “touched” on.  The grade level representatives also stated that they would like the elementary school teachers to have a meeting in order to discuss articulation in the area of English, reading, and language arts. 


Third Grade: Kathy Brown, Karisa Yeagel


The third grade reported that the have started incorporating more nonfiction material into their regular curriculum.  This is being accomplished through the use of read alouds, science and social studies textbooks, and supplementary materials.  Each third grade class currently takes a week out of every reading unit that focuses on science or social studies and uses the reading skills that they have taught in order to better understand their nonfiction material.  They are also utilizing their National Geographic subscription as a supplement that not only addresses nonfiction material, but also includes current scientific events and discoveries.  Their leveled readers that go along with the weekly stories also include nonfiction books.


The third grade teachers are in the process of trying to incorporate multiple works by the same author, so that they can teach the compare/contrast element of Common Core.  This will be done through various read-alouds.  Also, in order to address the lack of time to cover everything that is necessary, language skills are also incorporated into other subject areas, as well.  The third grade teachers continue their focus on writing in order to prepare their students for the PARCC testing.  The students struggle with non-fiction writing, which will be a large focus in Common Core.  So some of the teachers have implemented “Writing Wednesday”.  By next year, all third grade teachers will do this program, and each six weeks a specific writing area such as structure, details, etc. will be the focus.  Like the second grade, the third grade teachers see the need for improved grammar skills.  
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Fourth Grade: Cheryl Hasenauer, Sara Frankie


The fourth grade has been proactive in their preparation for the Common Core.   During the summer of 2011, they worked to incorporate the necessary standards by “pairing down” the coverage of the reading text stories.  They have added nonfiction, and some stories have been used for two weeks along with non-fiction texts if they cover important standards.  Last summer, they also planned a writing response to be included with each story quiz.  When presented with the "ATB" writing process this year by Erin Nuss and Deanna Hunt (See description in Erin Nuss' report), they began to use this in place of their previous rubric.  Students have been more successful using the "ATB" process.  They are in the process of developing charts to display in the classrooms to assist students with this process.

The fourth grade teachers also have evaluated the Lexile scores of their reading text stories.  They found that only half of the stories are at the level required for the fourth grade.  The team plans to evaluate their novels, as well, and hope that those levels will be higher.  They may need to incorporate some supplementary materials.  

    
The fourth grade also finds that there is a lack of cohesive grammar at their grade level.  They have discussed this problem with both the third and the fifth grades.  The teachers also talked about needing new textbooks.  Perhaps researching grants to cover the cost of the textbooks could be an option.

Fifth Grade: Shawna Pondel, Tammy Seneca


The fifth grade reported that they are “in the same place” as the other grades.  They have worked to find the gaps in the Common Core standards that were developed at the ELA workshop last fall.  They continue to incorporate additional nonfiction comprehension skill lessons.  The teachers also found that they had a lot of curriculum standards gaps in the area of writing.  So they also incorporated the “ATB” writing model, and are currently uses the process with all tier levels, so all students are receiving extended response practice.  To date, the writing results from this program have been amazing.   The fifth grade reported that they utilized an old language book for the grammar portion.  It has been quite successful this year.  

    
Tammy Seneca stated that there has been a lack of guidance concerning the implementation of Common Core from the state of Illinois. Tammy is concerned that if we wait for guidance from the state, it would not be timely or effective Local gaps in the Common Core Standards will be obvious, so she feels that they need to be identified now.  Sharon reviewed the process that is underway in both math and ELA, where the local objectives have been embedded into the Common Core. She stated that there has been little local direction, and she feels as if she is “out of the loop”. While Common Core has a timeline, GCMS has not created a local one. Sharon suggested that a subcommittee for ELA be created so that the next steps for GCMS can be determined in order for full implementation to take place in the 2014-2015 school year.
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The fifth grade teachers are also in agreement that setting aside time to communicate Common Core plans both as a team, and also with the fourth grade and the sixth grade would be very worthwhile.  They also suggested that an elementary meeting would help with articulation.  Included in that meeting should be a list of terminology that is used throughout the grade levels to identify specific terms.  

Elementary Special Education: Staci Lindelof, Cathy Cope, Gaye King


The special education teachers reported that since 98% of the students’ learning occurs in the general education classroom, all curriculum requirements are covered within the grade level.  


Gaye King stated that she is very concerned about the new PARCC test format.  Any changes would be difficult for her students to adjust to, so she is in hopes that samples of the tests will be prepared ahead of 2014.  Sharon explained that at this point, PARRC has bids out to companies who are interested in test development, but nothing has been determined at this point.  So there are no test samples available.  

Elementary Reading Specialists: Diana Harmon, Mary Laughery, Debbie Hohulin


The elementary reading specialists reported that they echoed the reports from the grade level teachers, including their concerns about nonfiction materials.

Sixth Grade: Deanna Hunt, Keri Deters


The sixth grade language arts and reading teachers are currently incorporating more nonfiction into their curriculum. They are spending time teaching the students how to properly analyze the text that they read.  They also reported that more structured reading activities are beginning to take place in the sixth grade science and social studies classes.  They continue to examine the Lexile levels of their stories, and are concerned that several are lower that what is suggested for Common Core.  They also have a concern about the quality of the texts that are being utilized.  The teachers reported that the books do not cover required standards for Common Core.  They questioned what the next step would be for purchasing.  The team has also taken the time to evaluate the gaps in the Common Core Standards.  Their next step is to determine how to correct those gaps.  

Seventh Grade: Jenny Allen, Jill Gibson


The seventh grade continues to focus on extended response with their students.  They, too, are finding that the “ATB” Writing is working well with other subjects, as well, and they work to tie the writing to the reading in as many areas as possible.  Jill Gibson reported that there is a technology research gap at the middle school.  While there are many opportunities to tie in computer research, Jill finds that she is unable to implement computer usage because the lab is often in use.  She would like to do more with the research component, but lacks computer availability.  
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Jill and Jenny also reported that after evaluating their grade level stories, they also are finding that the texts are lower than the suggested Lexile levels.  They would like assistance in locating texts that would be beneficial for the students.  They repeated the need for updated texts at their level as well.  They need this in both the fiction and the nonfiction areas.  

Eighth Grade: Nancy Knittel, Denise Kearfott

Denise Kearfott reported that she has not attempted too much in the way of curriculum change at the eighth grade level.  She thought this was more of a move that we were taking next year. The spelling curriculum has been changed to focus more on understanding the meaning than the spelling of the word. Denise would like to start using words from other subjects as the word list, as well.  (Jill Gibson responded by saying that the seventh grade is currently doing the same with their spelling word lists.)

While parts of speech should be mastered by the eighth grade, this is not the case.  So additional remediation is necessary.  Nancy and Denise reported that they also are in need of good nonfiction text for their curriculum.  Like the sixth and seventh grades, they also reported that they have increased the amount of writing that is accomplished in the eighth grade.  

Denise and Nancy stated that they would benefit from working together to review and revise what is being taught at the eighth grade level.  It was discussed that the reading course continues to be just a nine-week course, and that there is a need at that level for more teaching time than just nine weeks.  

Denise is unsure where and how to begin implementing Common Core. 

She is unclear how to know what to expect from students when they get to the eighth grade.  The group reviewed that this is a national concern.  All educators are concerned that beginning in 2014, those eighth graders will be expected to read at a reading level about two years above what was previously required.  There will be gaps, and they will have to be addressed.  At this point, no decisions as to how this will occur have been made at the national, state, or local levels.  Denise also said that while everyone hates meetings, getting together to communicate what is being done at different grade levels is a very positive experience and a very good way to assist teachers in the Common Core process.

Middle School Special Education:  (April Warren- report sent in)

     
 “Since the classes that I am teaching are dictated by the child’s IEP, I have not worked with the core curriculum yet. When working with my co-teachers I find it difficult to just say that students have already covered this material, we don’t need to teach it.  There are many times that we need to review before we can teach new materials. I don’t have any suggestions.  I have not had any formal training or information in regards to the core curriculum.”
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Middle School Reading Specialist:  Erin Nuss


At both the middle school and the high school level, Erin noted that she has been paying a lot more attention to the complexity of the texts she uses with students, and that students interact with independence.  Also, Erin stated that her findings do not bode well for the anticipated Lexile shift.  Erin is incorporating a lot of non-narrative nonfiction 

writing in her classes.  She continues to use Larry Bell’s “Unraavel text support because it is very good ISAT preparation.  


Erin Nuss explained that the “ATB” that was introduced to faculty this year by Deanna Hunt and Erin stands for “Answer, Text Support, and Brain Support”. Using this process, the student is given a graphic organizer to prepare for in-class writing prompts. These prompts (like the extended response on the ISAT) usually ask text-based questions which can best be answered through examples. The purpose at both levels is to hold students accountable for defending their interpretations of text.
High School:  Angie Funk, Erica Kostoff, Paul Krogmeier


The high school teachers reported that they are working to increase the amount of nonfiction that is being taught in their classes.  This is something that currently should be done across the curriculum, as well.  After reviewing the Common Core Standards, the teachers determined that most of the standards are already being covered in the current curriculum.  

Angie Funk explained that the teachers have increased the amount of research-based writing that is done in MLA style.  While this research used to be done in just one class, now it is covered in several of the course.  The ATB system is also being utilized, and is beneficial in encouraging students to use the text to support their answers.  Again, the topic was brought up that it is important that students use and hear the same terminology when working with English.  The students are also continuing their work on transitions and Venn diagram use.  This is similar to the middle school, but the expectations are increased.  Denise Kearfott had stated that parts of speech have to be remediated with some students.  Erica Kostoff reported that the same thing occurs at the high school level.  The teachers can evaluate a specific skill and look for weaknesses.  Then those students who need extra assistance would be worked with on an individual basis.  Also, the English teachers continue to assign bell ringers in order to prepare the students for the ACT.  

The high school teachers echoed the concern of trying to locate texts that are at the correct Lexile levels.

The teachers also find great value in the idea of meeting with each other to discuss Common Core progress.  There is little time to accomplish this type of task.  The team also feels that there is a need to meet with the middle school in order compare curriculum expectations.  
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High School Reading Specialist:  Erin Nuss


In both reading and AP/Dual Credit English, they have been focusing a lot more attention on utilizing textual evidence to defend an interpretation of text or basic inferences.  For example, at the 11-12 levels, Erin explained that this means students would be required to defend a discussion comment with a page number.  They are also completing a Literary Review as part of their action research projects, which requires them to synthesize evidence from an array of information texts.  During the reading 

course, students cited evidence by listing the paragraph number where answers can be found next to multiple choice and short answer questions.  Defending what is stated is a key element in the Common Core standards for high school. Hopefully focus in these areas will help the students to find success in college preparedness.  

It was decided that professional development is a priority in order to implement the standards correctly, and on a timely basis.  The committee agreed that each building feels that meeting time to communicate is a priority in the ELA areas.  Also, the committee feels strongly that textbooks must be replaced.  Many are not up to date.  The committee discussed that next year, books will be published that would better reflect both the Common Core and the required PARCC assessments. 


The committee agreed that the creation of an ELA subcommittee would be a great

benefit.  The purpose of the committee would be to make determinations as to the next step of Common Core implementation.  Those interested in being a part of the committee need to contact Sharon Pool by Tuesday, January 31, 2012.  The goal is to have the committee meet within the next month.  

